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Dear Colleagues, 

 
BLAIR ATHOLL JAMBORETTE SATELLITE CAMP: 22nd  – 25th JULY 2022 

 
JOINING INSTRUCTIONS 
Thank you for your application to attend the Satellite Camp at this year’s Scottish 
International Patrol Jamborette.  I am pleased to enclose your joining instructions for 
next month’s event as well as a few forms for your action.   
 
I have no doubt that that the event will once again be up to the usual high standard and 
that a good weekend will be had by all.  The Satellite Camp will once again be based in 
the field across the drive from the main camp, and the finishing touches are being made 
to the programme to allow your group to share the atmosphere and excitement of the 
Jamborette and to be a part of this major international event. 
 
For those who have never been to Satellite Camp before, the programme will include 
taking part in the activities available to Scouts during the camp, participation in the 
international country fair on the Saturday afternoon and involvement in the international 
campfire on Saturday evening.  You will be part of the Scouts Own Service at the castle 
on the Sunday morning and will join in ‘Satellantics’ with the Overseas Leaders on the 
Sunday afternoon before a barbeque meal and evening activities with everyone at the 
Satellite Camp. 

mailto:blairatholl2022@jamborette.org.uk
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There are also a number of events which will take place on the Satellite site itself and I 
can guarantee that there will be something new for everyone from first 
time Satelliters to those who are making a welcome return to Blair Atholl. 
 
We have emailed various forms, some for information and some which need to be 
returned.  We would be pleased to have the tent info sheet, nominal roll and country fair 
details returned as soon as possible, but not later than the 30th June 2022.  
 
Can I remind everyone that cooking will be on gas burners only so please ensure you 
bring an adequate supply for your burners.  Please note also that all groups will be 
asked to loan their burners and gas to the main site for the country fair on the 
Saturday. 
 
The format for the organisation of the Satellite activities at the country fair on the 
Saturday afternoon is the same as 2018. We will be asking a number of groups to 
combine to provide an activity.  You will find details of this on the country fair form.  This 
has been done as we have been asked to provide only ten activities this year from the 
Satellite Camp. 
 
Arrival at camp on Friday 22nd July can be from 12.00 onwards and I would ask all 
leaders to note their arrival time on the tents info sheet.  The main Jamborette is open to 
Satellite Campers from 14.00.  Departure on the Monday is expected to be by noon. 
 
Scouts and Explorers have the chance to complete their Mission Card on the Friday 
afternoon which lets them explore the main site and the Satellite Camp.  These cards 
will be issued on arrival. 
 
The Friday evening will be spent on the Satellite Camp with a number of new and 
different activities planned.  All Scouts/ Explorers will be issued with a satellite camp 
neckie on arrival.  This neckie must be worn at all times. 
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SAFEGUARDING OF ADULTS AND YOUNG PEOPLE 
As leaders in Scouting, we all have responsibility for Child Protection. The Application 
Form and registration process is all part of what we need to do, as is the identity badge, 
which will be issued to all staff. All visitors to the site MUST be properly signed in and 
out, and under no circumstances can anyone who is not registered in advance of the camp 
stay overnight on the camp. 
  
The Scout Association’s ‘Young People First’ (The Yellow Card) code of good practice 
must be adhered to during the Jamborette. All adults on the Camp have a responsibility 
to ensure that young people are protected from harm. It will be the responsibility of each 
adult to ensure that: 

• their behaviour is appropriate at all times 
• they observe the rules established for the safety and security of young people 
• they follow the procedures following suspicion, disclosure or allegation of child 

abuse 
• they recognise the position of trust in which they have been placed 
• in every respect, the relationships they form with young people in their care are 

appropriate 
• the welfare of all young people is safeguarded 
• they avoid compromising situations or opportunities for misunderstandings or 

allegations 
 

The code of practice summarised above is to protect both Young People and Adults so 
that they can all experience the challenge and adventure of the Jamborette in the most 
positive way possible.  
 
PVG STATUS / CAMP PASSES 
As previously intimated on your acceptance letter, all adults over the age of 18 
attending the Satellite Camp (as well as those attending the main Blair Atholl 
Jamborette) are required to hold a current Protection of Vulnerable Groups Certificate 
(or disclosure certificate) secured through Scouting. This includes those coming as 
Leaders/Others or Network members.   In addition, all leaders must have completed the 
training required for their role in Scouting. 
 
Therefore, please send us as soon as possible (and by the 30th June at the latest) a list of 
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the:  
• The names of each of the adults attending with your party and a head and 

shoulders photograph. 
• their Scout Membership Number (where applicable) and  
• the date of their PVG.  The PVG number is not required.   

 
This information should all be sent to : Satellitecamp@jamborette.org.uk 
 
These will be checked as part of the registration process prior to the camp and passes 
and photographic passes will be produced for all over 18’s. Anyone without a valid 
PVG or who does not submit a photograph with their information will not be allowed 
to participate.  
This pass also allows access to the Staff Club on the main site and will be issued free of 
charge from Satellite reception on arrival. 
 
FORM NAN / PERMISSION TO CAMP FORMS / MEDICAL FORMS / etc. 
It is the responsibility of each group attending to complete all the necessary paperwork 
required for taking your group to camp. This includes Form NAN’s, etc.  Help can be 
provided on completing these but they should be submitted locally.  Groups must also 
have permission to camp forms, medical forms, etc. for all their participants. The satellite 
camp takes no responsibility for the completion or collection of these forms. 
 
ALCOHOL POLICY 
The Scout Association has issued all leaders with a copy of the ‘Green Card’, a revised 
checklist on Scouting and Alcohol & Scouting (available online at 
https://cms.scouts.org.uk/media/6744/scouting-and-alcohol-green-card.pdf ) which I have been 
instructed by the Senior Camp Staff to bring to your attention.   
 
Please read this carefully as this policy applies fully.  It should be noted that whilst the 
Satellite Staff are responsible for the Sub-Camp they are not responsible for your 
youngsters – that remit remains with you and as such the Scout Association policy 
must be followed.  
 
As an adult in Scouting, you are a role model for young people. In certain circumstances 
drinking alcohol has the potential to place adults in a compromising position with regard 

mailto::%20Satellitecamp@jamborette.org.uk
https://cms.scouts.org.uk/media/6744/scouting-and-alcohol-green-card.pdf
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to their responsibilities for child protection and their duty of care.   
 
All adults need to be physically and mentally fit to undertake their responsibilities in this 
area.   
 
When responsible for young people, adults must not drink alcohol.   
   
During Scouting events that are attended by under 18s, the following should apply:   

• Under 18s must not drink alcohol under any circumstances. 
• At any one time there should be the correct ratio of responsible adults (in 

accordance with POR) who must not consume alcohol. 
• If you are not directly responsible for young people, and you do drink alcohol, 

you should still follow the Yellow Card (our safeguarding code of practice). 
• If you are drinking when ‘off duty’, you should consider how alcohol may 

affect your ability to carry out your Scouting duties when back on duty. 
• Young people must know who is responsible for them at all times 
• It is not permitted to walk around site with any alcohol. 

  
As the UK’s Premier International Camp, it is also important that all staff / leaders: 

• Consider the cultural and religious observances or needs of those taking part 
in the event. 
 

In addition, Rule 2.4d in POR, states that “Adults must not consume alcohol when 
they are directly responsible for young people on a Scouting activity”. Whilst the 
participants are onsite we also expect all staff to follow the good practice advice from 
the Alcohol and Scouting Factsheet which states “any adults who do consume alcohol 
must not interact with young people and should be ‘off duty’.” 
 
Any inability to carry out their Scouting duties, efficiently perform camp duties or exercise 
proper judgement as a result of alcohol consumption is a serious matter and the Senior 
Staff will take action. 
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SCOUTS OWN 
If you have your own Group Flags these may be paraded on the Sunday morning for 
Scouts Own.  
 
CODE OF CONDUCT:  
The Code of Conduct for the Jamborette is based upon the standard Code of Conduct for 
International Events used by the World Bureau.  It is a general code and additions can 
and will be made at the camp as required.  As with all Scouting activities, the camp 
operates under the provisions of the UK Scout Association’s Policy, Organisation and 
Rules (POR) and the Scottish Variations thereof.  
 
All staff members (Scottish and Overseas) at the Blair Atholl Jamborette must agree to 
follow and adhere to the Code of Conduct below. 
 
Please follow these guidelines to keep yourself and everyone else safe and help us all 
have a great Jamborette. 
 

• Wear your Jamborette neckie and I.D. badge at all times unless asked to remove 
them for safety reasons. 

• Follow the Scout Promise, Law and Fundamental Values at all times. 
• Be tolerant, respectful and understanding of others. 
• Turn up for your duties on time. If you are unable to work, you must make sure 

your team leader knows before you are due to start. 
• Respect other people’s property - if you didn’t bring it or buy it, then leave it 

alone. ‘Trophy hunting’ is theft! 
• Smoking is permitted only in marked areas. 
• The possession, use or supply of illegal substances is expressly forbidden. 
• As an adult you may not swap badges with Participants. You may not sell 

anything. 
• Please respect the right of others to sleep and rest. Remember that people will 

be working shift patterns and may have to sleep during the day. 
• Please use the bins provided and make a special effort to keep the Jamborette 

clean and tidy.  
• Take care when using the services such as showers and toilets and think of 

others. 

http://members.scouts.org.uk/supportresources/2943/scout-promise-law-an
http://members.scouts.org.uk/factsheets/FS140099.pdf
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• Gambling is not allowed. 
• Please respect and follow all signs and instructions - ‘out of bounds’ or restricted 

access areas have been designated for a reason. 
• The Staff Lines, Staff Mess and Staff Club are for staff members only.  
• Staff should wear full Scout Uniform or appropriate activity dress when off-site 

unless otherwise instructed by the Core Team. 
 
The UK Scout Association has a Child Protection Policy, Safety Policy and guidelines on 
“Scouting and Alcohol” and the  “Scouting and Alcohol - Green Card". All persons 
present at the Jamborette must familiarise themselves with the content and abide by 
these rules whilst on the site.  
 
All Staff members must follow direction from the Camp Chief, as the Regional 
Commissioner for the event, and his Core Team.  
 

Forms enclosed:   Return by: 
Country Fair    asap and no later than 30th June 
Tents, Campfire & Times  asap and no later than 30th June 
Nominal Roll    asap and no later than 30th June 

 
The team are all looking forward to welcoming you to Blair Atholl next month! 
 
Yours in Scouting, 

Anne 
Anne Bannister 
Satellite Sub Camp Leader 

http://members.scouts.org.uk/documents/safeguarding/Yellow%20Card%202012%20version%205.pdf
http://members.scouts.org.uk/documents/activities/purplecard.pdf
http://members.scouts.org.uk/factsheets/FS185092.pdf
https://members.scouts.org.uk/documents/Bianca/Green%20Card_May%202017%20V3%20WEB.pdf

